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ATLANTIC HERRING MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 2, 2022) 
 
Meeting Summary  
The Atlantic Herring Management Board met to review the 2022 Management Track Stock Assessment 
and Peer Review Report; receive an update on the portside sampling program for Atlantic herring; and 
receive an update from the New England Fishery Management Council (NEFMC).  
 
The Board received a presentation of the 2022 Management Track Stock Assessment for Atlantic herring 
conducted by NOAA’s Northeast Fisheries Science Center (NEFSC). The 2022 assessment found the stock 
to be overfished but not experiencing overfishing. The methods for calculating the biological reference 
points and projections were updated to (1) account for mortality from the fixed gear fishery and (2) to 
use a subset of the recruitment time series from 1992-2019 based on analysis suggesting a shift in 
environmental conditions since 1992 affecting recruitment. The NEFMC’s Scientific and Statistical 
Committee is meeting on August 4, 2022 to review the assessment results and develop 
recommendations for 2023-2025 fishery specifications, which will be considered at the NEFMC 
September meeting.  
 
The Board received an update on the Maine Department of Marine Resources’ (DMR) portside sampling 
program, which includes Atlantic herring biological sampling, spawning sampling, and bycatch sampling 
(e.g., for river herring), as well as additional sampling for other species. For Atlantic herring biological 
and bycatch sampling, Maine DMR collects and processes samples along the coast from New Jersey up to 
the Canadian border. The data products from the program directly inform Atlantic herring stock 
assessments and management. Funding from the Atlantic Coastal Cooperative Statistics Program, which 
has supported the program’s data collection, will expire at the end of 2023. As a result, DMR would be 
unable to collect biological samples out of state and unable to conduct portside bycatch sampling. To 
address this, the Board identified two potential approaches: (1) states can collect samples themselves 
and send to Maine DMR for processing, or (2) secure alternative funding source(s) for DMR data 
collection. Commission staff will coordinate discussions among state agencies over the next several 
months and will report back to the Board at a future meeting.  
 
The Board received an update from the NEFMC on 2022 Council priorities for Atlantic herring and the 
June 2022 NEFMC meeting. In July 2022, the final rule was published for Framework 9 to the federal 
Atlantic Herring Fishery Management Plan, which establishes a herring rebuilding plan based on the 
Council’s biomass-based acceptable biological catch control rule, and adjusts accountability measure 
catch threshold triggers. At its June 2022 meeting, the NEFMC agreed to pause for the summer further 
work on Framework 7, which considers protection for spawning adults on George’s Bank. The NEFMC 
also discussed the current status of Industry-Funded Monitoring (IFM). The NEFMC took no action 
related to IFM considering IFM for Atlantic herring will be on hold after April 2023 without federal 
funding, and considering there is a required IFM program review in 2023. Details and materials from the 
June Herring Committee meeting are available here, and from the June NEFMC meeting are available 
here.  
 
For more information, please contact Emilie Franke, Fishery Management Plan Coordinator, at 
EFranke@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 
 

https://www.nefmc.org/calendar/jun-10-2022-herring-committee-meeting
https://www.nefmc.org/calendar/june-2022-council-meeting
mailto:EFranke@asmfc.org
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Motions 
No motions made.  
 
AMERICAN LOBSTER MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 2, 2022) 
 
Meeting Summary  
The American Lobster Management Board  met to consider a number of items: (1) an update on a recent 
Court ruling in the Center for Biological Diversity versus Secretary Raimondo and the Maine 
Lobstermen’s Association case; (2) implications of proposed measures in Draft Addendum XXVII on 
increasing protection of spawning stock biomass of the Gulf of Maine/Georges Bank stock; (3) updates 
from NOAA Fisheries on actions related to North Atlantic right whales; (4) an update on federal 
rulemaking to implement effort control measures and harvester reporting; (5) nominations for Advisory 
Panel membership; and (6) election of a Vice Chair. 
 
NOAA Fisheries provided an overview of the recent Judge James Boasberg Ruling in the US District Court 
for the District of Columbia in a case brought by the Center for Biological Diversity and several other 
environmental organizations versus Secretary Raimondo and the Maine Lobstermen’s Association. On 
July 8, the Court held that aspects of the 2021 Biological Opinion and the 2021 final rule violated federal 
law. It concluded that that NOAA Fisheries violated the Endangered Species Act by failing to satisfy the 
Marine Mammal Protection Act’s (MMPA) “negligible impact” requirement before setting the authorized 
level of lethal take in its incidental take statement, and that NOAA Fisheries breached the time 
requirements mandated by the MMPA in the 2021 final rule. Additional briefing hearings to determine 
the action(s) the agency must take moving forward will be held in the next several months and a final 
decision from the Court will follow.  
 
The Board discussed Draft Addendum XXVII on increasing protection of spawning stock biomass of the 
Gulf of Maine/Georges Bank stock. In January 2022, the Board approved the Draft Addendum for public 
comment; however, the ISFMP Policy Board postponed public hearings to allow additional time for the 
Board to consider upcoming information on stock condition and to better understand current or new 
right whale rules that could benefit the lobster stock, and to give states the opportunity to safely hold in-
person scoping meetings with their lobster industry ahead of Commission public hearings. Since January, 
Board members have raised concerns that the proposed management measures in the Draft Addendum 
could have implications for international trade. Specifically, the Magnuson-Stevens Act prohibits the 
import and sale of lobsters smaller than the Commission’s lowest minimum possession limit; thus, if the 
minimum gauge sizes proposed in the Draft Addendum were implemented as possession limits, it would 
impose additional limitations on lobster imports. The Board agreed to delay consideration of public 
hearings until the Annual Meeting so that the Plan Development Team can investigate this issue and 
propose changes to the Draft Addendum to mitigate potential impacts.   
 
NOAA Fisheries provided two presentations on recent actions related to North Atlantic right whale 
conservation. First, Dr. Caroline Good provided a summary of the recently published proposed rule to 
modify the North Atlantic right whale vessel speed rule to further reduce the likelihood of lethal vessel 
collisions. The changes would expand the spatial boundaries and timing of seasonal speed zones along 
the U.S. East Coast. The proposed rule would also require the mandatory speed restrictions of 10 knots 
or less for most vessels 35–65 feet in length. Additionally, the changes to the speed rule include the 
creation of a mandatory dynamic speed zone program establishing temporary 10-knot transit zones 
when right whales are detected outside designated Seasonal Speed Zones. NOAA is seeking comment on 
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the proposed rule through September 30, 2022. Second, Dr. Jon Hare presented NOAA’s Draft Ropeless 
Roadmap, which was released last week. The document describes the current state of on-demand 
fishing and outlines a roadmap for this technology to be adopted in U.S. East Coast commercial fisheries 
in order to reduce large whale entanglements. On-demand fishing gear removes static vertical buoy lines 
from the water column by allowing fishermen to use a remote retrieval system to trigger the release of a 
buoy line or other mechanism to haul gear to the surface when needed. The Roadmap discusses next 
steps for future research, engagement, and policy change that would enable the continued development 
of on-demand fishing. The Board requested the Commission submit comments on both the proposed 
changes to the speed rule and the Draft Ropeless Roadmap.  
 
NOAA Fisheries provided an update on another proposed rule published on July 11, 2022 that aims to 
align federal regulations for the lobster fishery with the intent of Amendment 3 to the Commission's 
Interstate Fishery Management Plan for American Lobster and the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries Cooperative 
Management Act. Based on the Commission's recommendations in Addenda XXI and XXII to Amendment 
3, NOAA Fisheries is proposing to establish individual and aggregate trap caps in Lobster Conservation 
Management Areas (LCMA) 2 and 3, and is proposing to institute mandatory coastwide electronic 
harvester reporting for all federal lobster vessels as recommended in Addendum XXVI. The proposed 
ownership caps and trap cap reduction measures are intended to reduce fishing exploitation and latent 
effort in the trap fishery by scaling the fishery to the size of the Southern New England lobster stock, and 
the proposed harvester reporting requirement is intended to improve the spatial resolution of harvester 
data, and improve and expand the collection of fishery effort data. The Board supported implementation 
of the harvester reporting requirements as soon as possible, but requested that the rule be split to allow 
additional time to comment on the proposed trap caps in LCMA 2 and 3.  
 
The Board approved three nominations to the American Lobster Advisory Panel: Eric Lorentzen, a 
commercial harvester, and Todd Alger, a recreational diver from Massachusetts, and Chris Welch, a 
commercial trap harvester from Maine. The Board also elected Patrick Keliher of Maine as Vice Chair. For 
more information, please contact Caitlin Starks, Senior Fishery Management Plan Coordinator, at 
cstarks@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 
Motions 
Move to postpone consideration of public hearings on Draft Addendum XXVII until the Annual 
Meeting to allow the PDT time to address challenges raised by existing MSA language regarding 
possession of lobsters smaller than the lowest minimum size limit specified in the American Lobster 
FMP. This could include language which differentiates harvest vs. possession limits to reduce impacts 
on dealers and processors. The LEC should also review new language that may be suggested by the 
PDT. 
Motion made by Mr. Keliher and seconded by Ms. Patterson. Motion passes (11 in favor). 
 
Move to approve Advisory Panel nominations for Eric Lorentzen and Todd Alger from Massachusetts, 
and Chris Welch from Maine.  
Motion made by Mr. McKiernan and seconded by Mr. Keliher. Motion stands approved. 
  
Move to elect Commissioner Pat Keliher of Maine as Vice-Chair of the American Lobster Management 
Board.  
Motion made by Mr. McKiernan and seconded by Mr. Hasbrouck. Nomination stands approved. 
 

mailto:cstarks@asmfc.org
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ATLANTIC STRIPED BASS MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 2, 2022)  
 
Meeting Summary  
The Atlantic Striped Bass Management Board met to review the draft Fishery Management Plan (FMP) 
Review and state compliance for fishing year 2021, provide guidance to the Technical Committee (TC) on 
responding to the 2022 assessment if a reduction is needed to achieve stock rebuilding, and consider 
next steps for Draft Addendum I to Amendment 7 regarding commercial quota transfers. 
 
The Board considered the FMP Review for the 2021 fishing year. In 2021, total striped bass removals 
were estimated at 5.1 million fish, which is about the same as removals in 2020. Commercial harvest 
accounted for 12% of total striped bass removals in 2021, commercial dead discards accounted for less 
than 2%, recreational harvest accounted for 36%, and recreational release mortality accounted for 50%. 
Based on annual state compliance reports, the Plan Review Team (PRT) determined that all states in 
2021 implemented a management and monitoring program consistent with the provisions of the FMP, 
with three inconsistencies. The Board did not raise any discussion or action regarding those 
inconsistencies, and approved the FMP Review and state compliance reports for fishing year 2021. 
 
The Board received a TC report requesting Board guidance on responding to the 2022 stock assessment 
if a reduction is needed to achieve stock rebuilding. The 2022 stock assessment update is currently in 
progress with results expected in October 2022. If the 2022 assessment indicates there is a less than 50% 
chance of rebuilding the stock by 2029 and at least a 5% reduction in removals is needed to achieve 
rebuilding, then the Board may adjust management measures via Board action. Thus, the TC will provide 
the Board with a set of potential options to achieve the reduction, if needed, for consideration at the 
November 2022 Board meeting alongside the assessment results. The Board agreed that if a reduction is 
needed, the Board vote to select final measures would occur at a special Atlantic Striped Bass Board 
meeting via webinar to be scheduled for December 2022. 
 
Regarding existing Addendum VI conservation equivalency (CE) programs, the Board supported the TC’s 
recommendation to use the current set of 2021 management measures and resulting level of 2021 
removals as the starting point for calculating the potential reduction. The TC would develop a new set of 
management measures that would achieve the required reduction relative to the 2021 commercial 
quotas and 2021 recreational size limits/bag limits/seasons.  
 
The Board requested the TC develop options for two methods of splitting the reduction between the 
commercial and recreational sectors: (1) an equal percent reduction for both sectors and (2) a different 
percent reduction for each sector weighted based on proportion of total removals. To achieve the 
reduction in the commercial sector, the TC will develop options for commercial quota reductions. If time 
permits before the next Board meeting, the TC will conduct an exploratory analysis of how setting a 
consistent size or slot limit across both the commercial and recreational fisheries could affect the 
rebuilding timeline. To achieve the reduction in the recreational sector, the Board requested options for 
the ocean that would either shrink or shift the current ocean slot limit. Additionally, the Board noted 
seasonal closure options could be considered if adjusting the slot limit does not achieve the required 
reduction; any ocean seasonal closure options would be no-harvest closures with flexibility for states to 
select closure dates. For Chesapeake Bay recreational options, the Board requested options for a 
Baywide slot limit or maximum size limit (e.g., 36” maximum), as well as options for seasonal closures, 
including Bay state-specific seasonal closure options. 
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The Board considered next steps for Draft Addendum I to Amendment 7 (formerly Draft Addendum VII 
to Amendment 6) to consider allowing voluntary commercial quota transfers in the ocean region 
between jurisdictions that have commercial quota. The Board initiated the draft addendum in August 
2021 as a way to provide immediate relief for states instead of pursuing a full quota allocation 
discussion. The Board discussed concerns about quota transfers raised by the Plan Development Team 
(PDT), and the Board requested the PDT conduct additional analysis to address those concerns, including 
the concern about transferring quota between states with different commercial size limits. Additionally, 
the Board added provisions to the range of options to consider allowing the Board to set certain 
parameters for quota transfers each year. The PDT will revise the draft addendum per the Board’s 
guidance, and the Board will consider a revised Draft Addendum I document for public comment at 
either the 2022 Annual Meeting or the 2023 Winter Meeting.    
 
For more information, please contact Emilie Franke, Fishery Management Plan Coordinator, at 
EFranke@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 
Motions 
Move to approve the Atlantic Striped Bass FMP Review and state compliance for the 2021 fishing year. 
Motion made by Mr. Luisi and seconded by Mr. Hasbrouck. Motion carries. 
 
Motion approved by consent 
Move to add the following provisions to Draft Addendum I to Amendment 7 under Option B 
Commercial quota transfer provision of the coastal commercial quota: 
• The Board will decide by their final meeting of the year, based on the information the Board has 

available on the status of the striped bass stock and performance of the commercial fishery, 
whether to allow commercial quota transfers in the next year.   

• If the Board approves commercial quota transfers, the Board may decide to limit the transferable 
amount of quota to a set poundage or a set percentage of the total commercial quota. 

• The Board may also choose to specify the following criteria: 
• The eligibility of a state to receive a transfer based on percentage of that state’s quota landed 

(e.g. state may not request quota until it has landed 90% of its annual quota) 
• The allocation of allowed transferable quota among seasonal fisheries (e.g. 50% reserved for 

states that have spring fisheries, 50% reserved for states with summer or fall fisheries)     
Motion made by Mr. Clark and seconded by Mr. Reid. Motion carries (15 in favor, 1 abstention).  
 
CAPTAIN DAVID H. HART AWARD & ANNUAL AWARDS OF EXCELLENCE (AUGUST 2, 2022) 
 
Press Releases 
 

ASMFC Presents Steven G. Bowman Prestigious Captain David H. Hart Award 
 

Arlington, VA – The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission (Commission) presented Steven G. 
Bowman, former Commissioner for the Virginia Marine Resources Commission (VMRC), with its highest 
annual honor, the Captain David H. Hart Award, at the Commission’s 2022 Summer Meeting. The 
Commission instituted the Hart Award in 1991 to recognize individuals who have made outstanding 
efforts to improve Atlantic coast marine fisheries. The Hart Award is named for one of the Commission’s 

mailto:EFranke@asmfc.org
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longest serving members who dedicated himself to the advancement and protection of marine fishery 
resources, Captain David H. Hart, from the State of New Jersey. 

 

Mr. Bowman began his marine fisheries career at VMRC in 1992 as Deputy Chief of the Law 
Enforcement Division, was promoted to Chief of Law Enforcement in 1996, and in 2006 he was 
appointed Commissioner of Marine Resources by then Governor Timothy Kaine. He served as 
Commissioner under two subsequent governors. Throughout his long history with the Commission, 
Mr. Bowman served as a member of the Law Enforcement Committee (early in his career) and as 
Virginia’s Administrative Commissioner (latter in his career) on the Commission’s Executive 
Committee and Interstate Fisheries Management Program Policy Board, along with several species 
management boards.  
 
As Virginia’s Administrative Commissioner to the Commission, Mr. Bowman gained a reputation for 
his ability to successfully bring divergent viewpoints of stakeholders to a reasonable and agreeable 
compromise. When Virginia faced a non-compliance finding under the Atlantic Coastal Fisheries 
Cooperative Management Act for exceeding the Atlantic menhaden Chesapeake Bay reduction fishery 
cap in 2019, Mr. Bowman was instrumental in transferring menhaden management authority from 
the Virginia General Assembly to the VMRC. At that time, Atlantic menhaden was the only marine 
species managed by the General Assembly. Mr. Bowman worked deftly with political parties, 
recreational anglers, conservationists, and the reduction industry to navigate a non-compliance 
finding. Once the management authority was transferred to VMRC, Mr. Bowman ensured that 
regulations were quickly prepared and approved to avoid a possible moratorium on menhaden fishing 
in Virginia waters. 
 
This monumental accomplishment is a microcosm of Mr. Bowman’s skillset. It demonstrated the trust 
Mr. Bowman had from all corners of the marine fisheries management world: industry, anglers, 
conservationists, state and federal politicians, and his fellow Commissioners. Mr. Bowman’s efforts 
ultimately resulted in the protection of the Chesapeake Bay as a critical nursery area for many iconic 
species such as striped bass, bluefish, and summer flounder which will provide coastwide benefits for 
years to come.           PR22-20 

From left: ASMFC Chair Spud Woodward, Hart Award Recipient Steven Bowman, ASMFC Awards 
Committee Chair Jim Gilmore and ASMFC Executive Director Bob Beal 
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ASMFC Presents Annual Awards of Excellence for 2022 
 

Arlington, VA - The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission presented its Annual Awards of 
Excellence to an esteemed group of fishery managers, scientists, and law enforcement officers for 
their outstanding contributions to fisheries management, science, and law enforcement along the 
Atlantic coast. Specifically, the 2022 award recipients were Eric Reid and Peter Burns for management 
and policy contributions; Dr. Conor McManus, Jeff Kipp, Dr. Burton Shank, Dr. Bryan Nuse, Dr. Anna 
Tucker, and Caitlin Starks for technical and scientific contributions; and the New Jersey Department of 
Environmental Protection, Bureau of Law Enforcement for law enforcement contributions.  
 
“Every year a great many people contribute to the success of fisheries management along the Atlantic 
coast. The Commission’s Annual Awards of Excellence recognize outstanding efforts by professionals 
who have made a difference in the way we manage and conserve our fisheries,” said ASMFC Chair 
Spud Woodward of Georgia. “I am humbled by the breadth and extent of accomplishments of the 
recipients and am grateful for their dedication to Atlantic coast fisheries.” 
 
Management and Policy Contributions 
Eric Reid, Chair of the New England Fishery Management Council and Proxy for ASMFC Legislative 
Commissioner Senator Susan Sosnowski 
For nearly a decade, Eric Reid has devoted countless hours to the fisheries management process at both 
the Commission and New England Fishery Management Council (NEFMC), and increasingly at the Mid-
Atlantic Fishery Management Council. Currently Chair of the NEFMC and longstanding proxy for Rhode 
Island’s Legislative Commissioner to the ASMFC, Senator Susan Sosnowski, Mr. Reid has been a fervent 
advocate for the New England commercial fishing industry, consistently bringing the industry’s 
perspective to actions taken by the Commission and Councils. His ability to be objective and seek creative 
solutions has often allowed for compromise amongst differing viewpoints. Mr. Reid has been an integral 
and important voice in numerous high-level actions and discussions including Northeast Canyons and 
Seamounts Marine National Monument and offshore wind development. His expertise in the commercial 
fishing industry as well as the fisheries management system allows him to offer unique insights and 
facilitate management progress on a wide range of important topics. Mr. Reid has played a positive and 
impactful role in the fisheries management process as a result of his full engagement in the issues before 
him and his thoughtful consideration of the resource, as well as the economic impacts of proposed 
actions on the fishing industry.  
 
Peter Burns, NOAA Fisheries  
A valued federal partner to the Commission and its member states for over 15 years, Peter Burns has 
served as NOAA Fisheries’ lead on numerous Commission management boards and sections, including 
those for American lobster, northern shrimp, bluefish, spiny dogfish, and tautog, providing sound advice 
and guidance on the management of these species. He also has made tremendous contributions to 
federal lobster management, coordinating and leading the Lobster Trap Tag Program, which constituted a 
fundamental shift in interstate lobster management. His efforts ensured that state and federal trap 
allocations were aligned and future transfers were correctly implemented and tracked. Mr. Burns 
fostered productive relationships with the states and industry members on measures put forward by the 
industry at the Large Whale Take Reduction Team. This action helped to build trust and buy-in to 
Commission/Take Reduction Plan processes. He also attempted to negotiate alternative measures to the 
Area 4 (South of Long Island) seasonal closure, coordinating a meeting with industry members and 
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bordering states, putting forward numerous solutions for equivalent measures in an attempt to eliminate 
the closure. While ultimately unsuccessful, these efforts highlight his commitment to the Commission 
process as well as his commitment to collaboration and innovation. 
 
Scientific and Technical Contributions 
Dr. Conor McManus, Jeff Kipp, and Dr. Burton Shank 
Based on their significant contributions to the 2020 Benchmark Stock Assessment for American Lobster, 
Dr. Conor McManus, Jeff Kipp, and Dr. Burton Shank are being recognized for their exceptional work and 
initiative on the American Lobster Stock Assessment Subcommittee (SAS). As lead modelers for the 
assessment, Dr. McManus, Mr. Kipp, and Dr. Shank contributed improved and novel analyses to more 
effectively characterize stock status for Southern New England and the Gulf of Maine/Georges Bank 
stocks. Throughout the assessment’s development, these three individuals consistently brought 
innovative ideas and technical expertise to SAS discussions. Their contributions and resourcefulness kept 
the assessment moving forward despite the complex challenges posed by the incorporation of new data 
to address environmental impacts on the lobster stocks. The contributions of these three individuals were 
essential to the successful completion and peer review of the 2020 assessment, as well as the adoption of 
updated reference points by the Management Board. 
 
Dr. Bryan Nuse, Bird Conservancy of the Rockies, and Dr. Anna Tucker, Iowa Cooperative Fish & Wildlife 
Research Unit Delaware Division of Fish and Wildlife  
Dr. Bryan Nuse, a Research Scientist with the Bird Conservancy of the Rockies, and Dr. Anna Tucker, 
Assistant Professor at Iowa Cooperative Fish & Wildlife Research Unit, were instrumental in the 
development of the revised Adaptive Resource Management (ARM) Framework for the management of 
horseshoe crabs with consideration for the threatened red knot. In October 2019, the ARM 
Subcommittee was directed to revise the ARM Framework to incorporate more available data and update 
the software platform. The ARM Subcommittee recognized it would need expertise in adaptive 
management and quantitative ecology to successfully model the two species and revise the ARM 
Framework. Dr. Nuse was added to the committee as an ecologist with experience in bird conservation, 
adaptive management, and population models. Dr. Tucker joined the effort because she developed a 
state-of-the-science integrated population model for red knots as part of her PhD thesis with Auburn 
University and postdoctoral research with the USGS Patuxent Wildlife Research Center. While 
development of the ARM Framework was a lengthy process involving many collaborators, this substantial 
achievement would not have been possible without the contributions of Drs. Nuse and Tucker. 
 
Caitlin Starks, Atlantic State Marine Fisheries Commission  
Caitlin Starks, ASMFC Fishery Management Plan Coordinator for numerous species, is being recognized 
for her meticulous and thorough preparation prior to meetings, her command in leading the meetings in 
an effective and efficient manner, and her timely and detailed meeting follow-ups. In particular, Ms. 
Starks steady support and guidance in leading the Shad Technical Committee through many challenging 
meetings as they prepared the 2021 Benchmark Stock Assessment for American Shad. Disagreements 
between Committee members within a meeting routinely occurred and Ms. Starks would often offer 
reasonable solutions that allowed opposing sides to reach compromise and advance forward. During the 
assessment, Ms. Starks did a phenomenal job of keeping the Committee moving through the grind of 
completing what could have been a daunting task. She often went above the call of duty by having a 
multitude of meetings ensuring all states were well informed; all Committee members were engaged in 
and supportive of the assessment; all potential data sources had been identified and thoroughly vetted 
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for potential use in the assessment; and all questions from members were answered before a final 
product was affirmed.  
 
Law Enforcement Contributions 
New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection, Bureau of Law Enforcement  
The New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection’s Bureau of Law Enforcement is recognized for 
its outstanding efforts to control illegal harvest of Atlantic striped bass from Raritan Bay and its 
tributaries. New Jersey Conservation Police Officers from both the inland and marine regions throughout 
the state were involved with the operation across New Jersey’s portion of the watershed. In December 
2021, more than 200 summonses were issued and more than 500 illegal striped bass were confiscated. 
Efforts continued throughout the spring of 2022. From early March to the middle of May 2022, 
approximately 4,000 inspections were conducted over the course of 650 patrol hours within Raritan Bay, 
Newark Bay, Arthur Kill, and the Hudson River. These efforts resulted in over 300 summonses being 
issued for violations including undersized fish, over the limit catch, fishing during the closed season, and 
interference with the duties of a conservation officer. When possible, some of the seized fish were 
donated to food banks, while others were submitted to New Jersey Bureau of Marine Fisheries for the 
collection of biological data. The dedication and commitment of the Bureau’s Conservation Police Officers 
to the enforcement of sustainable fisheries regulations is truly worthy of recognition.  
 

### 
PR22-21 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (AUGUST 3, 2022) 
 
Meeting Summary  
The Executive Committee (EC) met to discuss several issues, including a CARES Act update; an updated 
Investment Policy; the report of the De Minimis Work Group; proposed revisions to the Commission’s 
Appeals Process; and also received an update on the Responsible Offshore Science Alliance. The following 
action items resulted from the Committee’s discussions: 
 

• Mr. Beal presented an update on the CARES Act.  The first round of CARES funding is almost fully 
disbursed, except for $1,000,000 which will be spent by the end of 2022.  There remains about 
$20,000,000 in CAA which is on track to be fully spent by June 2023.  If there are funds that will not 
be able to be disbursed, the Executive Committee will consider reallocating these funds to states 
who have remaining needs. 

• Mr. Beal presented the Commission’s updated Investment Policy, which has two tiers, an Operating 
account and a Reserve Fund, instead of three tiers in the original Policy.   

• Ms. Kerns presented a report of the De Minimis Work Group (WG).  The WG developed a white 
paper which outlines a draft policy setting de minimis standards for Commission FMPs.  The 
Executive Committee forwarded the white paper to the ISFMP Policy Board for Consideration. 

• Mr. Beal presented the further draft revisions to the Appeals Process. The updated process better 
defined the range of options available for corrective action, provides the opportunity for the Policy 
Board to request additional technical information, and recognizes the potential interactions with 
the Councils on jointly managed plans. The updated Appeals Process was recommended to the 
Policy Board for consideration and approval.  

• Ms. Hice-Dunton provided an overview of the Responsible Offshore Science Alliance (ROSA), and 
requested the states consider providing financial support to the efforts of ROSA. 
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For more information, please contact Laura Leach, Director of Finance & Administration, at 
lleach@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 
Motions  
Motion to approve the revised Investment Policy.  
Motion made by Ms. Patterson and seconded by Mr. Keliher. Motion passed unanimously. 

 
Motion to accept the proposed changes to the Commission’s appeals process to be forwarded to the 
Policy Board for action.   
Motion made by Mr. Clark and seconded by Ms. Patterson. Motion passed unanimously. 
 
HORSESHOE CRAB MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 3, 2022) 
 
Press Release 

ASMFC Horseshoe Crab Board Approves Draft Addendum VIII  
for Public Comment to Consider Changes to Delaware Bay Management 

 
Arlington, VA – The Commission’s Horseshoe Crab Management Board reviewed and approved Draft 
Addendum VIII for public comment. Draft Addendum VIII considers adopting the changes to the Adaptive 
Resource Management (ARM) Framework recommended in the 2021 ARM Framework Revision and 
allowing its use in setting annual bait harvest specifications for horseshoe crabs of Delaware Bay-origin.  
 
The Board initiated Draft Addendum VIII in January 2022, after it accepted the 2021 ARM Framework 
Revision and Peer Review Report for management use. The ARM Revision was endorsed by the 
independent peer review panel as the best and most current scientific information for the management 
of horseshoe crabs in the Delaware Bay region, as it addresses previous peer review critiques, includes 
new sources of data, and adopts new modeling software to set harvest levels for Delaware Bay-origin 
horseshoe crabs that account for the forage needs of migratory shorebirds.  
 
“The ARM Framework Revision is a necessary and important improvement to the original ARM 
Framework, which was no longer operational given its obsolete programming,” stated Board Chair John 
Clark of Delaware. “Like the original ARM Framework, its output provides options for both male and 
female horseshoe crab harvest based on the abundance levels of horseshoe crabs of Delaware Bay-origin 
and red knots. Consistent with the Commission’s specification setting for all ASMFC species, the Board, as 
well as the individual states, have the prerogative to choose more conservative harvest strategies than 
those provided by the species technical committee or, in this case, the ARM Framework Revision. ” 
 
Since 2013, horseshoe crabs in the Delaware Bay Region (New Jersey, Delaware, Maryland, and Virginia) 
have been managed under the ARM Framework to set harvest levels with consideration of the needs of 
migratory shorebirds. The ARM was developed jointly by the Commission, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 
and U.S. Geological Survey in recognition of the importance of horseshoe crab eggs to migratory 
shorebirds stopping over in the Delaware Bay region. In particular, horseshoe crab eggs are a critical food 
source for the rufa red knot, which is listed as threatened under the Endangered Species Act. The 2021 
Revision includes improvements to the ARM Framework’s population models for horseshoe crabs and red 
knots and incorporates more sources of horseshoe crab removal data, including mortality due to the 
biomedical industry and commercial discards from other fisheries.  
 

mailto:lleach@asmfc.org
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Draft Addendum VIII includes two proposed options: no action and an option to adopt the changes to the 
ARM Framework recommended in the 2021 Revision for use in setting annual bait harvest specifications 
for horseshoe crabs of Delaware Bay-origin. The changes proposed include using sex-specific harvest 
recommendations on a continuous scale rather than the previous discrete harvest packages, slight 
modifications to the adaptive management cycle, revised proportions of each state’s harvest that is of 
Delaware Bay-origin, and the resulting state allocations. The maximum amount of male and female 
horseshoe crab harvest (210,000 females and 500,000 males), the general structure of how the ARM 
optimal harvest output is allocated among the four Delaware bay states, and the conceptual model of 
horseshoe crab abundance influencing red knot survival and reproduction remain the same in the ARM 
Revision, with the intent of ensuring the abundance of horseshoe crabs does not become a limiting factor 
in the population growth of red knots. If no action is taken, management measures would revert back to 
the provisions of Addendum VI.  
 
The Board recognizes there is considerable public concern about the potential impact of the ARM 
Revision on the status of the threatened red knot and is committed to fully evaluating its possible use in 
setting harvest levels for horseshoe crabs of Delaware Bay-origin through the public comment process. A 
press release will follow with details on the public hearing schedule and how to submit written 
comments. The Board will meet to review submitted comment and consider final action on the 
addendum at its next meeting.  
 
A more detailed overview of the 2021 ARM Revision can be found here. The final ARM Revision and Peer 
Review Report is available here. For more information, please contact Caitlin Starks, Fishery Management 
Coordinator, at cstarks@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 

###  
 

PR22-22 
Meeting Summary  
In addition to approving Draft Addendum VIII for public comment, the Board considered an update on the 
task to review of biomedical mortality and best management practices for biomedical collections, Advisory 
Panel nominations, and the election of a Vice Chair.  
 
The Board reviewed comments and recommendations from the Plan Development Team (PDT), Technical 
Committee (TC), and Advisory Panel (AP) on the PDT task to review the threshold for biomedical mortality, 
developing biologically-based options for the threshold and options for action when the threshold is 
exceeded, and reviewing the best management practices (BMPs) for handling biomedical catch to suggest 
options for updating and implementing BMPs. The PDT requested the TC and AP review available 
information to address this task and provide input to the PDT. The TC determined a coastwide biologically-
based threshold cannot be established given the lack of population estimates for the coast; therefore the 
PDT did not recommend setting a biologically-based threshold for biomedical mortality. With regard to the 
BMPs for biomedical handling, the TC, AP, and PDT supported forming a Work Group to review and update 
the BMPs. The Board agreed to take no action on the biomedical mortality threshold at this time, noting 
biomedical mortality contributes a relatively small amount of overall mortality, but will continue to 
annually review estimated biomedical mortality levels. The Board also agreed to form a Work Group to 
address the biomedical BMPs.   
 
The Board approved several nominations to the Horseshoe Crab AP: David Meservey, an inshore 
commercial otter from Massachusetts, Jordan Giuttari, a commercial fisherman and dealer/processor from 

http://www.asmfc.org/uploads/file/61f2f18aHSC_ARM_RevisionOverview_Jan2022.pdf
http://www.asmfc.org/uploads/file/625498642021ARM_FrameworkRevisionAndPeerReviewReport_Jan2022.pdf
file://mola/Tina_B/MEDIA_OUTREACH/NEWS%20RELEASES/2020/cstarks@asmfc.org%20
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Delaware, and Matt Sarver, a conservationist from Delaware. The Board also elected Dr. Justin Davis of 
Connecticut to serve as Vice Chair.  

For more information, please contact Caitlin Starks, Senior Fishery Management Plan Coordinator, at 
cstarks@asmfc.org  or 703.842.0740.  

Motions 
Move to approve Draft Addendum VIII for public comment. 
Motion by Mr. Miller, second by Mr. Luisi. Motion passes (15 in favor). 

Move to approve Horseshoe Crab Advisory Panel nominations for David Meservey from Massachusetts, 
and Jordan Giuttari and Matt Sarver from Delaware.  
Motion made by Mr. McKiernan and seconded by Mr. Hasbrouck. Motion is approved by consent. 

Move to elect Dr. Justin Davis of Connecticut as Vice-Chair of the Horseshoe Crab Management Board. 
Motion made by Mr. Cimino and seconded by Mr. Gilmore. Motion is approved by consent. 

LEGISLATIVE AND GOVERNORS' APPOINTEES LUNCHEON (AUGUST 3, 2022) 

Meeting Summary  
The Legislative and Governor Appointee (LGA) Commissioners discussed the evolution of LGA participation 
and the role of the LGA Co-Chairs. Notably, the LGA Co-Chairs represent all LGA Commissioners on 
ASMFC’s Executive Committee and Administrative Oversight Committee. The current LGA Co-Chairs are 
Dennis Abbott of New Hampshire (Legislative) and Roy Miller of Delaware (Governor Appointee). LGA 
Commissioners received an update from Legislative Committee Chair, Bill Hyatt of Connecticut. Bill focused 
on LGA Commissioner advocacy in support of the Recovering America’s Wildlife Act. LGA Commissioners 
discussed challenges associated with time commitments of their roles and the fact that they are not 
compensated for their time. LGA Commissioners noted there is a high amount of turnover on the horizon 
and educating new LGA Commissioners about ASMFC and roles they can fill will need to be a priority. 
Finally, LGA Commissioners discussed ASMFC’s Financial Disclosure Policy and possible conflicts associated 
with appointing state agency staff to proxy for LGA Commissioners. LGA Commissioners closed the 
meeting with a standing ovation for Ritchie White of New Hampshire for his many contributions to the 
Commission over the years. This is Ritchie’s last meeting as a Commissioner. Ritchie is a past Capt. David 
Hart Award recipient and previously served the Governor Appointees’ representative on the Commission’s 
Executive Committee. 

For more information, please contact Deke Tompkins, Legislative Executive Assistant, at 
dtompkins@asmfc.org. 

PRESENTATION ON NOAA ATLANTIC STURGEON BYCATCH WORK GROUP DRAFT ACTION PLAN 
(AUGUST 3, 2022) 

Meeting Summary  
Spencer Talmage, Fishery Management Specialist for the National Marine Fisheries Service’s (NMFS) 
Greater Atlantic Regional Fisheries Office, presented an overview on NOAA’s progress in developing a 
Draft Action Plan for Atlantic Sturgeon Bycatch as required under the Endangered Species Act (ESA). 

mailto:cstarks@asmfc.org
mailto:dtompkins@asmfc.org
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Fisheries bycatch is a significant threat to the endangered Atlantic sturgeon, particularly in the large mesh 
gillnet fishery. 
 
In response to the Biological Opinion from May 27, 2021, which reviewed the impacts of the 
implementation of ten fishery management plans and the New England Fishery Management Council’s 
Omnibus Essential Fish Habitat Amendment 2 on ESA-listed species and designated critical habitat, NMFS 
convened the working group to review the available information for all five Atlantic sturgeon Distinct 
Population Segments regarding distribution, gillnet bycatch, mitigation, and post-release mortality. The 
resulting Draft Action Plan is recommending a number of management actions for the New England and 
Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Councils and the Commission to consider in coordination with NMFS, 
including: 
 
• Requirements to use bycatch mitigating low-profile gillnet gear 
• implementation of closure or gear restricted areas in 

regions where Atlantic sturgeon bycatch is more common 
• limitations on soak time for gillnet gear 
 
In addition, the Action Plan recommends a prioritization of research to better understand post-release 
mortality of Atlantic sturgeon captured in sink gillnet gear. The Draft Action Plan, which is scheduled for 
finalization in September 2022, can be found at https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/bulletin/draft-action-plan-
released-reduce-atlantic-sturgeon-bycatch-federal-large-mesh-gillnet. For more information, please 
contact Spencer Talmage at spencer.talmage@noaa.gov.  
 
ATLANTIC MENHADEN MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 3, 2022) 
 
Press Releases 
ASMFC Atlantic Menhaden Board Approves Draft Addendum I for Public Comment to 

Consider Commercial Allocations, Episodic Event Set Asides, and Incidental 
Catch/Small-Scale Fisheries  

Stock Assessment Update Finds Resource is Not Overfished or Experiencing Overfishing 
 
Arlington, VA – The Commission’s Atlantic Menhaden Management Board approved Draft Addendum I 
to Amendment 3 to the Interstate Fishery Management Plan for Atlantic Menhaden for public 
comment. The Draft Addendum considers potential changes to Amendment 3 provisions for 
commercial allocations, the episodic event set aside (EESA) program, and the incidental catch and 
small-scale fisheries (IC/SSF) provision. 
 
The Board initiated Draft Addendum I in August 2021 in response to the recommendations of a Board 
work group charged with evaluating provisions of the current management program and providing 
strategies to refine those provisions. Since Amendment 3 was adopted in 2017, the EESA and IC/SSF 
provisions have been impacted by recent trends in landings. The impacts have been most notable in 
New England, which has seen an increase in abundance of menhaden and demand for bait in recent 
years. New England states rely on the EESA to keep their commercial fisheries open while working to 
secure quota transfers. In addition the increases have led to a rise in landings under the IC/SSF 
provision once commercial quotas have been met. The options in the Draft Addendum aim to align 

https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/bulletin/draft-action-plan-released-reduce-atlantic-sturgeon-bycatch-federal-large-mesh-gillnet
https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/bulletin/draft-action-plan-released-reduce-atlantic-sturgeon-bycatch-federal-large-mesh-gillnet
mailto:spencer.talmage@noaa.gov
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state quotas with recent landings and resource availability while maintaining access to the resource for 
all states, reduce dependence on quota transfers, and minimize regulatory discards. 
 
The Draft Addendum’s proposed options consider changes to the baseline quota of 0.5% and the 
time series that apportions the remaining quota to each jurisdiction, which is currently historic 
landings from 2009 to 2011. Furthermore, options within the Draft Addendum consider giving the 
Board the ability to change the proportion of the EESA from 1% up to 5%, with the option to make 
the potential change static with the approval of the Draft Addendum or dynamic such that the 
Board can reset it during the specification process. The Draft Addendum proposes a number of 
options to modify the IC/SSF provision in four major categories: the timing of the provision, 
permitted gear types, trip limits for permitted gear types, and catch accounting for the provision.  
 
The Draft Addendum will be posted to the website next week at http://www.asmfc.org/about-
us/public-input. A subsequent press release will provide the details on the public hearing schedule 
and how to submit written comments. The Board will meet to review submitted comment and 
consider final action on the addendum in November at the Commission’s Annual Meeting in New 
Jersey.  
 
Stock Assessment Update 
The Board also reviewed the results of the 2022 Atlantic Menhaden Stock Assessment Update, 
which indicates the resource is not overfished nor experiencing overfishing relative to the current 
ecological reference points (ERPs). In 2021, population fecundity, a measure of reproductive 
capacity, is above both the ERP threshold and target and total fishing mortality is below both the 
ERP threshold and target. The stock assessment update extended the 2019 Atlantic Menhaden 
Single-Species Benchmark Stock Assessment model with additional years of data from 2018-2021 
and made some changes to the model structure. Work is also underway for an Atlantic Menhaden-
specific ERP Benchmark Assessment, which is scheduled for completion in 2025.  
 
The Assessment Update, as well as an overview to that update, will be posted to the Commission’s 
website by mid-August at http://www.asmfc.org/species/atlantic-menhaden under Stock 
Assessment Reports. For more information, please contact James Boyle, Fishery Management Plan 
Coordinator, at jboyle@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740.    
 

### 
PR22-23 

Meeting Summary 
In addition to reviewing the 2022 Single-Species Stock Assessment Update and approving Draft 
Addendum I for public comment, the Atlantic Menhaden Management Board met to review the 2021 
Fishery Management Plan (FMP) Review and approve a nomination to the Advisory Panel. 
 
The Board approved the FMP Review for the 2021 fishing year, as well de minimis status for 
Pennsylvania, South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida. The coastwide total allowable catch (TAC) for the 
2021 and 2022 fishing years is 194,400 mt. According to state compliance reports, total catch in 2021 
including directed, incidental/small-scale fishery (IC/SSF), and episodic event set aside (EESA) landings 
was approximately 195,092 mt. IC/SSF landings, which do not count towards the coastwide TAC, 
amounted to 5,750 mt representing a 9% decrease from 2020. Therefore, non-incidental landings in 
2021 totaled 189,343 mt, which is approximately 97% of the coastwide TAC and a 6% increase from 

http://www.asmfc.org/about-us/public-input
http://www.asmfc.org/about-us/public-input
http://www.asmfc.org/species/atlantic-menhaden
mailto:jboyle@asmfc.org
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2020. While bait landings decreased from 2020, reduction landings increased by 10%. Staff noted that 
there were some differences between the landings reported in state compliance reports and landings 
validated for use in the stock assessment, but the validated non-incidental landings total is still below 
the TAC. In response to the differences between the validated landings and the reported landings, the 
Board approved a recommendation to change the compliance report due date  from April 1st to August 
1st which allow states more time to collect their data and improve the accuracy of the reports.  
 
The Plan Review Team (PRT) repeated its request for the Board’s consideration regarding the current 
10-fish biological sample requirement to categorize the impact of the commercial gear types on the 
menhaden population. The PRT recommended the Board task the Technical Committee with reviewing 
whether the requirement is sufficient and if it is appropriate for states to use fishery-independent data 
to fulfill the requirement. However, before the meeting, Staff included a review of the requirements in 
the draft Terms of Reference for the 2025 Benchmark Stock Assessment, which will be presented to 
the Board in 2023. 
 
The Board approved the nomination of Barbara Garrity-Blake of North Carolina to the Atlantic 
Menhaden Advisory Panel. For more information contact James Boyle, Fishery Management Plan 
Coordinator at jboyle@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 
 
Motions  
Move to approve Fishery Management Plan Review, state compliance reports, and de minimis 
requests for PA, SC, GA, and FL for Atlantic menhaden for the 2021 fishing year 
Motion made by Mr. Clark and seconded by Mr. Geer. Motion carries. 
 
Move to remove Option 3B: Weighted Allocation Timeframe #2 from Section 3.1.2. in Draft 
Addendum I.  
Motion made by Ms. Patterson and seconded by Mr. Kuhn. Motion passes (11 in favor, 5 opposed, 2 
abstentions). 
 
Move to modify section 3.3.2 option 3 by adding “existing beach seine fisheries” 
Motion made by Mr. Gilmore and seconded by Mr. Cimino. Motion fails for lack of a majority (1 in 
favor, 14 opposed, 1 null).  
 
Move to approve Draft Addendum I for Public Comment, as amended today. 
Motion made by Ms. Ware and seconded by Ms. Patterson. Motion carries with 1 objection (NY). 
 
Move to approve the nomination of Barbara Garrity-Blake from NC to the Atlantic Menhaden 
Advisory Panel. 
Motion made by Mr. Batsavage and seconded by Mr. Geer. Motion passes. 
 
SCIAENIDS MANAGEMENT BOARD (AUGUST 4, 2022) 
 
Meeting Summary 
The Sciaenids Management Board met to consider several items: Traffic Light Analysis reports for spot 
and Atlantic croaker, a research project on estimating regional spot abundance and mortality rates, 

mailto:jboyle@asmfc.org


18 
 

Fishery Management Plan Reviews and state compliance reports for red drum and Atlantic croaker, 
and an update on the ongoing Black Drum Benchmark Stock Assessment. 
 
The Chairs of the Spot and Atlantic Croaker Technical Committees (TCs) presented the findings of the 
2022 Traffic Light Analysis (TLA) reports to the Board. The TLA assigns a color (red, yellow, or green) to 
categorize relative levels of indicators based on the condition of the fish population (abundance 
metric) or fishery (harvest metric). For example, as harvest or abundance increases relative to a 
reference period, the proportion of green in a given year will increase. The Board annually evaluates 
the proportion of red against threshold levels to potentially trigger management action. In 2020, the 
TLA for the 2019 fishing year indicated that both species triggered at the 30% red threshold. State 
implementation plans for management measures were approved in early 2021 and all new 
management measures were enacted by the end of 2021. These management measures cannot be 
relaxed for at least two years for spot and three years for Atlantic croaker. Therefore, spot 
management is due to be reevaluated this year for any potential changes in management in 2023 and 
Atlantic croaker management will be reevaluated next year. Due to multiple years of missing fishery 
independent survey data and the lack of concerning trends in the available data, the Spot TC 
recommended that any determination on the spot TLA should wait until 2023 when it is expected that 
complete data from all surveys will be available, and maintaining management measures. Similarly, the 
Atlantic Croaker TC also recommended maintaining management measures, and reevaluating the 
Atlantic Croaker TLA in 2023 when all data are expected to be available. 
 
The Board received a presentation on a research project that will be conducted by Drs. Rob Latour and 
Mike Wilberg of the Virginia Institute of Marine Science and the Chesapeake Biological Laboratory, 
respectively. The study will estimate spot abundance and mortality rates in specific regions using a 
spatial model. This research project will be separate from but occur in conjunction with the upcoming 
spot 2024 benchmark stock assessment. 
 
The Board reviewed and approved the 2021 Fishing Year FMP Reviews and state compliance reports 
for red drum and Atlantic croaker. De minimis status was approved for New Jersey’s and Delaware’s 
2023 red drum fisheries. For Atlantic croaker, de minimis status was approved for New Jersey 
(commercial and recreational), Delaware (commercial and recreational), South Carolina (commercial), 
and Georgia (commercial).  
 
The Board received an update on the ongoing Black Drum Benchmark Stock Assessment. The Black 
Drum Stock Assessment Subcommittee has met several times, most recently for a Stock Assessment 
Workshop in July 2022. A peer review workshop for the Black Drum Benchmark Stock Assessment is 
tentatively scheduled for December 2022. The assessment is on track to be completed by January 
2023.  
 
Erika Burgess (FL) updated the Board on new management regions and regulation changes for red 
drum in Florida state waters following a final rule hearing by the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation 
Commission, which will go into effect on September 1, 2022. More information on these changes can 
be found here. Doug Haymans also informed the Board that Georgia is in the process of considering 
regulatory changes for red drum to restrict harvest. The Board will receive an update on these changes 
at the Sciaenid Management Board’s Winter 2023 meeting. 
 

https://myfwc.com/news/all-news/redfish-722/
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The Board elected Doug Haymans as Vice-Chair for the Sciaenids Management Board. For more 
information, please contact Tracey Bauer, Fishery Management Plan Coordinator, at 
tbauer@asmfc.org or 703.842.0740. 

 
 
 
Motions 
Move to approve the Red Drum FMP Review for the 2021 fishing year as amended today, state 
compliance reports, and de minimis status for New Jersey and Delaware. 
Motion made by Ms. Fegley and seconded by Mr. Haymans. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Move to approve the Atlantic Croaker FMP Review for the 2021 fishing year, state compliance 
reports, and de minimis status for New Jersey, Delaware, South Carolina, and Georgia commercial 
fisheries and New Jersey and Delaware recreational fisheries. 
Motion made by Mr. Gary and seconded by Mr. Fote. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Move to nominate Doug Haymans as Vice-chair of the Sciaenids Management Board. 
Motion made by Mr. Geer and seconded by Mr. Woodward. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
INTERSTATE FISHERIES MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (ISFMP) POLICY BOARD (AUGUST 4, 2022)  
 
Meeting Summary  
The ISFMP Policy Board met to address a full slate of issues; the details of which follow. The 
Commission Chair Spud Woodard presented the Executive Committee Report (see Executive 
Committee meeting summary earlier in this document). 
 
Appeals Process 
The ISFMP Charter includes an opportunity for a state to appeal species management board decisions. 
A process was implemented in 2003 and revised to clarify appeal criteria. After the 2021 appeal 
decision regarding black sea bass commercial allocation, it was suggested additional improvements to 
the process may be appropriate. Staff presented a revised Appeals Process that included changes to 
addresses (1) when the current or past Commission Chair or the Vice-Chair is from the appealing state, 
(2) requirements for the scope of the potential corrective action designated by the Policy Board, and 
(3) what happens if the management board is unable to make the changes necessary to respond to the 
findings of the Policy Board. The Policy Board approved the revised Appeals Process.   
 
De Mimimis Provisions 
The Commission includes de minimis provisions in interstate FMPs to reduce the management burden 
for states that have a negligible effect on the conservation of a species. The de minimis provisions in 
FMPs vary by species and include a range of requirements for management measures, reporting 
requirements, and de minimis qualification periods. The Policy Board tasked a Work Group to draft a 
policy that would establish de minimis standards across all FMP but allow for exceptions for unique 
characteristics of a species. The Policy Board provided staff with preferred options for the draft policy 
which will be considered for approval at the Commission’s Annual Meeting in November.   
 
East Coast Climate Change Scenario Initiative 
Over the past year, East Coast fishery management bodies have been collaborating on a climate 

mailto:tbauer@asmfc.org
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change scenario planning initiative designed to prepare fishing communities and fishery managers for 
an era of climate change. The goals of this project are to assess how climate change might affect stock 
distribution and availability of East Coast marine fisheries over the next 20 years and to identify the 
implications for fishery management and governance. Staff reviewed progress of the initiative 
including the draft future scenario created at the June. Workshop. This scenario describes how 
changing oceanographic, biological, and social/economic conditions could combine to create future 
challenges and opportunities for East Coast fisheries. Staff outlined the next steps in the scenario 
planning process including deepening webinars, manager brainstorming work groups, Commission 
input and a summit meeting.  
 
NOAA Climate, Ecosystems, and Fisheries Initiative  
Jon Hare with NOAA Fisheries reviewed the NOAA Climate, Ecosystems, and Fisheries Initiative (CEFI). 
Climate change is significantly impacting the nation’s valuable marine and Great Lakes ecosystems, 
fisheries, and the many people, communities, and economies that depend upon them. Warming 
oceans, rising seas, melting sea ice, and increasing acidification are affecting ecosystem structure and 
the distribution and abundance of marine species. These changes affect many parts of NOAA’s mission, 
from fisheries management and aquaculture to conservation of protected resources and habitats. To 
safeguard fisheries and other resources in the face of rapidly changing oceans, resource managers and 
stakeholders urgently need better information on what’s changing, who’s at risk and how to increase 
resilience. CEFI is a cross-NOAA effort to build the nation-wide, operational ocean modeling and 
decision support system (system) needed to reduce impacts, increase resilience and help marine 
resources and resource users adapt to changing ocean conditions. The end-to-end system will provide 
decision makers with the actionable information and capacity they need to prepare for and respond to 
changing conditions today, next year and for decades to come. 
 
Draft Risk and Uncertainty Policy 
Jason McNamee provided an update on the Commission’s draft Risk and Uncertainty Policy. At the 
2021 Winter Meeting, the Policy Board recommended using tautog as a pilot case for the policy. The 
Tautog Board reviewed the decision tools and the Preliminary Tautog Risk and Uncertainty Report at 
the 2021 Fall Meeting. However, because the Tautog Board did not initiate a management action at 
the meeting, the final steps of the risk and uncertainty process were not completed. In the absence of 
a management action to apply the process to, the Tautog Board tasked staff with developing 
hypothetical scenarios to illustrate how the tool would have worked in order to complete the tautog 
pilot case and improve understanding of the process. 
 
The Policy Board provided feedback on the next steps for the Risk and Uncertainty Policy. The Board 
recommended moving forward with conditional approval of the policy (which will be considered at a 
future meeting), while also exploring the possibility of conducting another test case and developing a 
version of the process for data poor species. There was also discussion of the pros and cons of applying 
the policy to species that are managed under joint or complementary FMPs. 
 
Northeast Area Monitoring and Assessment Program (NEAMAP) 
Nicole Lengyel Costa presented an overview of NEAMAP and the new NEAMAP survey definition, as 
well as the planned next steps for developing NEAMAP principals and protocols. NEAMAP is a 
cooperative state/federal program facilitating fishery-independent data collection, analysis and 
dissemination in the Northeast (ME to NC). Current NEAMAP surveys include the Southern New 
England/Mid-Atlantic Nearshore Trawl Survey (VIMS), Maine-New Hampshire Inshore Trawl Survey, 
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and the Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries Bottom Trawl Survey. However, a number of other 
trawl surveys are conducted by NEAMAP partner state and federal agencies which could be included 
under the NEAMAP umbrella. In addition, there has been an ongoing need to clarify what criteria 
NEAMAP surveys must meet, as well as whether or not NEAMAP should develop common protocols. 
The NEAMAP Operations Committee (OC) developed a draft NEAMAP survey definition to clarify to the 
public what constitutes a “NEAMAP survey.” The new definition would expand the NEAMAP survey 
label to the other NEAMAP partner trawl surveys. The OC is also working to develop a high-level set of 
NEAMAP principles and guidance documents on specific technical topics. These principles and 
guidance documents will not require methodology changes from ongoing survey but will serve to 
define best practices.  
 
Legislative Committee Update 
Legislative Committee Chair, Bill Hyatt of Connecticut, summarized the committee’s recent activities, 
including Congressional engagement on the Recovering America’s Wildlife Act, the Forage Fish 
Conservation Act, the Shark Fin Sales Elimination Act, and FY22-24 appropriations to address 
state/interstate priorities. The Policy Board agreed to send a support letter to the U.S. House 
Committee on Natural Resources in support of the Resilient Coasts and Estuaries Act. The Policy Board 
requested consideration of the Reinvesting in Shoreline Economies and Ecosystems Act by the 
Legislative Committee.  
 
Updates from the Atlantic Coastal Fish Habitat Partnership (ACGHP) and ASMFC Habitat Committee 
Dr. Lisa Havel provided updates on ACFHP and the Habitat Committee (HC). The ACFHP Steering 
Committee met in July where it focused on drafting the next five-year strategic plan for 2022-2026. Dr. 
Havel presented a brief overview of the five National Fish Habitat Partnership-funded projects in the 
ACFHP region for FY2022. A total of $250,000 is being distributed to projects in Maine, Massachusetts, 
Connecticut, New Jersey, and Maryland to open 185 river miles, provide access to over 9,000 acres of 
spawning habitat, and restore 4.5 acres of benthic estuarine habitat.  
 
At the May HC meeting, the HC discussed the status and next steps for the documents it is currently 
working on: Acoustic Impacts to Fisheries, Fish Habitats of Concern, and the next Habitat Hotline 
Atlantic. The Committee also received presentations on the current status of Delaware River Atlantic 
sturgeon and on the Northeast Regional Habitat Assessment. Dr. Havel provided an update to the 
Policy Board on the status of the fish habitats of concern designations. The Policy Board unanimously 
approved the Update to the 2018 Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission State Climate Change 
Initiative Gaps and Recommendations Report.  
 
Assessment Science Committee Report 
The Policy Board approved the revised Commission stock assessment schedule. Changes include (1) a 
delay in the black sea bass research track assessment from fall 2022 to spring 2023, which will be 
followed by management track assessment in June 2023; and (2) the addition of a tautog assessment 
update for 2024. In addition, assessments for 2025 and 2026 were added to the schedule. Staff gave an 
update on the progress of the river herring and American eel stock assessments. River herring recently 
started work on the data workshop and the eel assessment will be ready for peer review later this 
year. 
 
Blue Catfish Science in the Chesapeake Bay 
A review of blue catfish science in the Chesapeake Bay was presented to the Policy Board. Mandy 
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Bromilow with NOAA Fisheries Chesapeake Bay Office presented an overview of the Invasive Catfish 
Work Group. The workgroup coordinates activities and recommends actions to implement the five 
policy objectives outlined in the Invasive Catfish Policy Adoption Statement. The Work 
Group emphasizes bay-wide communication among jurisdictions and engagement of a broad group of 
members representing the commercial and recreational fishery, seafood processing industry, state 
agencies and the science community. In addition, it is responsible for coordinating the best available 
science and developing methods to evaluate the impacts of invasive catfish species on the Chesapeake 
Bay ecosystem. Christine Densmore with the U.S. Geological Survey Eastern Ecological Science Center 
presented research which provides information related to blue catfish life history in Chesapeake Bay 
tributaries to inform resource managers as to (1) the potential ecosystem-level impacts of this aquatic 
nuisance species and (2) possible mitigation strategies to minimize these impacts. It included blue 
catfish dietary analyses and other life history indicators related to health and reproduction, as well as 
range and movement studies by partner agencies. 
 
Draft Action Plan for Atlantic Sturgeon Bycatch  
The Policy Board agreed to submit comments to NOAA Fisheries on the Draft Action Plan for Atlantic 
Sturgeon Bycatch (see the summary of the presentation earlier in this document). The Policy Board is 
concerned NOAA is not considering the Atlantic Large Whale Take Reduction Team (TRT) actions in the 
gillnet fishery and the potential impacts those measures could have on Atlantic sturgeon. The Board 
recommends NOAA evaluates any draft TRT measures before impacting the gillnet fishery with the 
Draft Action Plan. 
 
Sharon Benjamin presented NOAA Fisheries first-ever draft Equity and Environmental Justice Strategy. 
NOAA Fisheries endeavors to serve stakeholders equitably by engaging underserved communities in 
the science, conservation, and management of the nation’s ocean resources and their habitat. This 
national strategy builds on previous equity and environmental justice (EEJ) efforts to provide guidance 
for incorporating and prioritizing EEJ in ongoing and future activities in support of NOAA Fisheries’ 
mission. NOAA Fisheries’ science, conservation, and management activities serve a diverse array of 
communities across the United States and Territories. Recognizing that not all communities have equal 
opportunities and access to its services, three overarching goals have been identified. Identifying and 
recognizing underserved communities, as well as addressing access barriers they face, will allow NOAA 
Fisheries to more equitably and effectively serve all communities.  
 
For more information, please contact Toni Kerns, Fisheries Policy Director, at tkerns@asmfc.org or 
703.842.0740. 
 
Motions  
No motions made.  
 

https://www.chesapeakebay.net/channel_files/17972/final_catfish_policy_git_1-24-12_(with_signatures).pdf
https://media.fisheries.noaa.gov/2022-05/2022-05-NOAAFisheries-EEJ_508.pdf
mailto:tkerns@asmfc.org
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